
SEAC Meeting Minutes  (Approved)
Date: June 10, 2024 Time: 7:00 pm
Hybrid (Electronic and In Person) Meeting
5050 Yonge Street, Board Room
Committee Chair: David Lepofsky
          Committee Vice-Chair: Richard Carter          
	Attendance:
	Leo Lagnado - Autism Society of Ontario (Toronto Chapter)
Richard Carter- Down Syndrome Association of Toronto (DSAT)
Steven Lynette- Epilepsy Toronto
Nora Green- Integration Action for Inclusion in Education and Community
Beth Dangerfield – Centre for ADHD Awareness Canada
David Lepofsky- Ontario Parents of Visually Impaired Children (OPVIC)
Tracey O'Regan - Community Living Toronto
Bronwen Alsop- VOICE for Deaf and Hearing Impaired Children
Stephany Ragany - (Alternate) VOICE for Deaf and Hearing Impaired Children
Alana Bell – Association for Bright Children
Guilia Barbuto- Learning Disabilities Association Toronto District
Trustee Aarts
Diane Montgomery (Alternate)- Integration Action for Inclusion in Education and Community
Aline Chan (Alternate)- Community Living Toronto
Dana Chapman (Alternate)- Ontario Parents of Visually Impaired Children (OPVIC)
Ann Blanchette – (Alternate) Epilepsy Toronto 
Reese Macklin – (Alternate) Centre for ADHD Awareness Canada CADDAC 
Aliza Chaqpar- Easter Seals Ontario
Nerissa Hutchison – Sawubona Africentric Circle of Support
Jordan Glass- LC2 Representative
Staff
Louise Sirisko- Associate Director
Nandy Palmer- System Superintendent, Special Education and Inclusion
Effie Stathopoulos - Centrally Assigned Principal, Special Education 
Andrea Roach- Centrally Assigned Principal, Special Education 
Katia Palumbo- Centrally Assigned Principal, Special Education
Alison Board - Centrally Assigned Principal, Special Education
Elizabeth Schaeffer- Centrally Assigned Principal, Special Education
Tanya Hazelton - Centrally Assigned Principal, Special Education
Mun Shu Wong- (Audio/Video)
Erin Pallett (Audio/Video)
Lianne Dixon- TDSB SEAC Liaison	        

	Regrets:
	Jean-Paul Ngana- LC2 Representative 
Saira Chhibber- LC1 Representative  	       	
Kirsten Doyle- LC3 Representative
Izabella Pruska-Oldenhoff – LC4 Representative 
Trustee Patel
Trustee Hassan 





Item 1
· Call to Order (quorum)
·  Announce Live Streaming of meeting 
· Land Acknowledgement
· Review/Approval of Agenda
· Declarations of Possible Conflicts of Interests

Notes
· TDSB Live Webcast - Special Education Advisory Committee

· The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm by Chair David Lepofsky. The roll was called, confirming the presence of a quorum.

· Live Streaming Announcement: Chair Lepofsky announced that the meeting was being live-streamed via TDSB Live Webcast - Special Education Advisory Committee.

· Land Acknowledgement: Vice Chair Richard Carter delivered the land acknowledgment.

· Agenda Review/Approval: The agenda was reviewed and approved unanimously. The motion to approve the agenda was proposed by Leo Lagnado and seconded by Nora Green. There were no amendments.

· Declarations of Possible Conflicts of Interests: Chair Lepofsky called for any declarations of conflicts of interest. No conflicts of interest were declared by the members.

Item 2 Chair Report
Updates/Topics
· Right to Know discussion
· Motion presented by David Lepofsky
· Parent Concern Protocol and Human Rights Complaint Process and Discussion – what can parents do if they feel their child’s needs are not being met?

Right to Know:
· Discussion Summary: Chair Lepofsky initiated the discussion on the “Right to Know,” emphasizing the necessity for parents and guardians to be fully informed about the services and supports available for students with special education needs. He highlighted the need for improved communication strategies to ensure that this information reaches all stakeholders effectively.

Action Items: The committee agreed to direct TDSB to create a comprehensive action plan to inform parents and guardians about available special education programs and services in an accessible manner. This includes developing user-friendly materials and leveraging multiple communication channels.


Motion:
A motion regarding the rights of parents to know about TDSB Programs and Services was tabled by David Lepofsky.  It was moved by Nora Green and seconded by Leo Lagnado.  The Committee passed the motion:

SEAC Motion June 10, 2024
The Right of Parents, Guardians and Students with Disabilities/Special Education Needs to Know about TDSB Programs, Services, and Supports, and How to Access Them 
Whereas students with disabilities/special education needs and their parents/guardians have a right to user-friendly access to important information about the programs, services, supports and educational offerings available for them at TDSB and how to access them. This should be easy to find, written in plain language without education jargon, and available in multiple languages and multiple formats, including accessible formats. 
And whereas for over eight years, SEAC has repeatedly told senior TDSB officials that too many families find it hard to find this information. They find this very frustrating. This undermines their ability to advocate for their child’s needs. 
And whereas TDSB has told SEAC that it is the responsibility of each principal to convey this information to parents and guardians of students with special education needs, and that parents can look to TDSB’s website, its Special Education Plan posted there, and some brochures. Yet SEAC has advised TDSB that this is not an effective solution.
And whereas TDSB’s 2024 Multi-Year Strategic Plan commits to treating parents as partners and to “Identifying, removing, and preventing systemic, procedural, and attitudinal barriers that stand in the way of equity of access and outcomes in education.”
SEAC therefore recommends that the TDSB Board should 
1. As a priority, create and implement a strong, comprehensive action plan to fully, effectively and pro-actively inform all parents/guardians/students, including parents/guardians of students with disabilities/special education needs, about the programs, supports, services and educational offerings that could assist students with disabilities/special education needs, and where and how to access and advocate for them, and 
2.  report by the end of 2024 and every six months after that to the Board and to SEAC on their progress.
Staff Presentation:
IEP Implementation, Parent Concern Protocol and Human Rights Complaints
Key Points on IEP Implementation:
· Stressed the importance of involving parents, students, and educators in the IEP development process to ensure a comprehensive and individualized approach.
· Highlighted recent legislative changes aimed at streamlining the IEP process, making it more accessible and easier for families to understand.
· Emphasized that compliance with these requirements is essential for ensuring that all students receive appropriate educational accommodations and modifications.
Consultation Process with Families:
· Discussed the significance of effective communication and consultation with families in developing and implementing IEPs.
· Noted a new initiative to conduct regular feedback sessions with parents to gather their insights and experiences regarding the IEP process

What if a parent/guardian disagrees with the final content of the IEP or if the contents of the IEP are not being implemented?

● Collaborative problem solving – Ministry of Education - Shared Solutions: A Guide to Preventing and Resolving Conflicts regarding Programs and Services for Students with Special Education Needs 

● If the parent/guardian/caregiver disagrees with what is in the IEP or how the IEP is being implemented, they have 2 options:

1. Parent Concern Protocol (PR505)

The steps to follow were outlined as follows:
Step 1 – Classroom Teacher
Step 2 – School Principal
Step 3 – Superintendent/Executive Superintendent
Step 4 - Trustee


Workplace Harassment Prevention and Human Rights Procedure (PR515)
· Right to equality
· Duty to Accommodate means the legal obligation to make adjustments, provide support, or make exceptions in order to avoid discrimination on the basis of a protected ground so as to ensure fair and equitable access, treatment, and inclusion, and for individuals to be able to participate equally and perform to the best of their abilities in the learning environment, workplace, or other TDSB environment.
a. When there is a duty to accommodate, accommodation is required up to the point of undue hardship, which is a very high threshold.
b. The procedural duty to accommodate requires that the accommodation process be transparent, collaborative and respectful. Requests for accommodation cannot be ignored.

Discussion Followed the staff presentation.  
Key points/questions expressed by SEAC members were:

· Will the Human Rights Office investigate all complaints or can parents be advised to go through the Parent Concern Protocol?
The Human Rights Office uses an intake form, collects information from the school and does a threshold assessment to see if there is sufficient information to go forward with an investigation. After information gathering, if the complaint meets the threshold, it will be investigated. 

· Parents can have their comments attached to the IEP and staff will consider adding a section to the IEP that indicates that parent comments are attached.

· The Principal and Superintendent are the contacts through the Parent Concern Protocol if there are concerns about special education as well as other issues.  The suggestion was made to include examples of special education concerns in the document or on the website.

· Concern was raised about parents being informed that there is no support for students needing toileting and parents are being asked to alter employment arrangements to make themselves available to perform toileting. Staff indicated that this does not align with TDSB values and there are staff available to do toileting both within and outside of special education.  Families are advised to use the Parent Concern Protocol and go through the school principal.  If parents go to the Human Rights Office, it may be investigated depending on whether their threshold is met or not.
· The TDSB is committed to enhancing special education services through targeted initiatives and improved communication with families.
· There is a strong focus on ensuring that IEPs are developed collaboratively and that they meet both legislative requirements and the unique needs of each student
·  There was a consensus on the importance of maintaining an effective follow-up system to ensure that IEPs are being implemented correctly and that they meet the student’s needs.
· Both presenters underscored the necessity of working closely with the TDSB’s Communication Department to improve the dissemination of information related to special education services.

· This topic will be followed up in September at the SEAC meeting for further discussion.



Chair of the Board Presentation/Discussion
Rachel Chernos-Lin
Detailed Summary:
Rachel Chernos-Lin, the Chair of the TDSB, provided an in-depth presentation on the board’s strategic plans for special education. She discussed the ongoing initiatives aimed at improving services for students with special needs and emphasized the board's commitment to creating an inclusive educational environment.
Strategic Goals: Chernos-Lin outlined the board’s strategic goals for special education, which include enhancing the quality of educational support, increasing the availability of specialized resources, and promoting greater inclusion of students with special needs in mainstream classrooms. She recognized that we need to do better in our commitment to inclusion. 
Policy Updates: She provided updates on recent policy changes, including modifications to the special education funding model and the introduction of new guidelines for the assessment and identification of students with special needs.
Community Engagement: Emphasized the importance of community engagement in shaping special education policies and services. She highlighted the board’s efforts to involve parents, educators, and community stakeholders in decision-making processes.
Challenges and Solutions: Discussed the challenges faced in implementing special education policies, such as budget constraints and the need for increased professional development for educators. Proposed solutions included advocating for additional funding and expanding training programs.
Q&A Session: Chair Chernos-Lin opened the floor for questions and comments from SEAC members, leading to a constructive dialogue on various topics, including the need for better communication with families and the importance of addressing the diverse needs of students with disabilities. 
· What steps can be taken in the search for a new Director of Education to ensure expertise in making reforms to advance the needs of special education students and students with disabilities?
· There will be meetings of the Director Search Committee to determine what the process is and what the priorities they are looking for in a new Director.  Community Advisory Committees and the public will likely be consulted.
· Most students with special needs are in the regular class, and they also have difficulties accessing supports, and families sometimes feel that their only option is to look elsewhere to have their needs met.  
· SEAC has provided a great deal of input to the Board of Trustees.  Operational issues should be brought to staff, and Policy issues should come to Trustees. 
Action Items: The discussion resulted in a consensus on the importance of prioritizing communication and support for families of students with special needs. Plans to develop a more comprehensive communication strategy and to seek additional funding for special education services were proposed.

Terms of Reference Working Group
Send names of volunteers to Lianne

Town Hall SEAC meeting Working Group
Nora has volunteered to chair this group.
Send names of other volunteers to Lianne

Trustee Report
· Trustee Aarts provided a brief report on recent developments and decisions affecting special education within the TDSB including links to surveys and policies such as cell phone use. Links were shared with SEAC members prior to the meeting.
Leadership Report
Associate Director Louise Sirisko
System Superintendent Nandy Palmer.

The Leadership Report was distributed prior to the meeting.  Highlights include:
· Continue building staff capacity at all levels
· Number of projects that funding was received to support
· A variety of summer programs are outlined in the leadership report 
· Thank you to SEAC from staff for all their work this year.
· Additional details around specifics of the number of staff and the amount of funding for various initiatives, etc was requested in future reports.

Other Business
· Approval of SEAC Minutes from May 2024 – deferred to September Meeting
· Adjournment

Next meeting 
September 9, 2024

